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88th  International Conference of SIEC-ISBE

Assembly of Delegates Meeting
Minutes of the First Meeting 
Monday, August 1, 2016
FH JOANNEUM  University of Applied Sciences

Graz, Austria

Welcome and Introductory Comments
International President, Petra Bragadottir called the first meeting of the Assembly of Delegates to order in Graz, Austria at 11:10 a.m. on August 1, 2016.  She welcomed delegates to Graz and to the 88th International Conference. 
Hely Westerholm, Finland Chapter, and Sandra Poirier were approved as Minute Checkers for the Assembly of Delegates meetings.  
Bragadottir introduced the SIEC-ISBE Executive Committee:  Michaela Stock, Vice President, German-speaking Chapters; Monica Tengling, Vice President, Nordic Chapters; Mona Engberg, Professional Development Committee Chairperson; and, Judy Olson-Sutton, General Secretary.  Judee Timm, Vice President, US Chapter, was not able to attend the conference because of an injury.
The National Presidents were introduced.  Those in attendance were:  Hermine Sperl, Austria; Mona Engberg, Denmark; Mariann Holmberg, Finland; Petra Bragadottir, Iceland; Sok Pal Cho, South Korea; and Monica Tengling, Sweden.  Also present, Leszek Preisner representing Anna Dubel, Poland.   Bragadottir thanked the presidents for their leadership.
Bragadottir recognized two chapters, Poland and Sweden, for achieving a net increase in membership for 2015-16.  She presented each chapter with a certificate and thanked them for their successful membership year.  She challenged all members to invite and recruit new members to SIEC.  Membership is critical to the survival of SIEC.
Bragadottir welcomed and recognized first time attendees to the SIEC conference.  She also introduced past General Secretary, John Lightle. 
Agenda.  The agenda was approved as presented.

Vote Distribution and Procedures.  Olson-Sutton, General Secretary, explained the voting procedures and the process for determining the number of votes per chapter as delineated in the Constitution.  She distributed the “vote count” sheet which identified the distribution of votes for the meeting.  

Assembly Minutes – 2015.  Bragadottir thanked Dana Moore Gray, US Chapter, and Mona Engberg, Danish Chapter, for serving as Minute Checkers for the 2015 Conference in Krakow and for their review of the minutes.  The minutes were posted on the SIEC-ISBE website and were distributed to the National Presidents.  The minutes were approved as presented.  
Reports
President’s Report.  Bragadottir reported on her activities for the past year which included attending the Nordic Chapter conference and the Executive Committee meeting in Las Vegas.  She shared that Friederike Sözen resigned as PDC Chair and that the EC appointed Mona Engberg, Denmark, to the position.  
Permanent Office’s Annual Report.  Olson-Sutton distributed her annual report and shared information.  She thanked the Polish Chapter, Anna Dubel, President, and Leszek Preisner, Conference Chair, for planning and organizing the 87th SIEC International Conference in Krakow and for providing SIEC members with a meaningful program. 
Olson-Sutton shared that she had communicated with the EC and the Board that she would be resigning from the position of General Secretary one year before the end of her second term because of family illness and commitments.  Her resignation is effective as of August 31, 2016.  She thanked the EC, the National Presidents, and SIEC-ISBE members for their support and friendships during the past nine years as General Secretary.  She also reflected on the past involvement in SIEC and attending 26 international conferences with the first conference in 1987.   She sincerely appreciates and values the many opportunities SIEC has provided; but most of all, she values the many friendships which have formed over the past years.  
Financial Reports – 2015-2016.  Olson-Sutton presented the Balance Sheet, the Profit and Loss Statement, and the Audit Report.  The Balance Sheet reflected a balance of $57,094.11.  The Profit and Loss Statement reflected a net loss of $3,977.06 for 2015-2016. Regarding the income, the actual income (membership fees and course fees) was $1,452 less than budgeted.  Regarding expenses, the actual expenses were $2,102 less than budgeted.  The Balance Sheet reflects the transfer of $4,572 from the Special Fund to the Business Fund which was approved as part of the budget for 2015-16 budget.

The auditors for the year ended May, 2016 are Gernot Dreisiebner, Austria, and Dr. Lila Waldman, US.  The audit will be completed during the International Conference; the results of the audit will be presented at the second meeting of the Assembly of Delegates.  

Proposed Budget 2016-2017.  The EC brought forward the proposed budget for 2016-2017 which reflected a loss of $5,990.  The EC spent considerable time reviewing income and expenses and various budget implications during their EC meeting.  After discussion, the 2016-17 budget was approved as presented.

Dues.  The EC brought forward a motion to increase individual, collective and international membership dues--individual dues for 2016-17 will be increased by $2 to $20 for individual members and collective dues will be increased to $55; for 2017-18, individual dues will be increased to $25 and collective dues will remain at $55; international membership dues will be increased to $25 for 2016-17.  The dues increases were approved as presented.
Professional Development Committee.  Mona Engberg, Chair of the PDC, reported for the Committee.   She gave an overview of the pedagogical sessions; several countries are represented by the presenters.  She thanked the Review Board, which reviewed the proposals for the sessions, and thanked the presenters.  She invited delegates to attend “The Marketplace” session which will provide a variety of topics and will allow for increased interaction and networking among and between delegates.  The PDC met on Sunday and will meet again on Friday.
“Work Groups.”   Three “work groups” were created to address challenges faced by SIEC. The groups were led by the Vice presidents:  Membership Recruitment & Retention (Timm); Participation & Involvement (Stock); and, Communications (Tengling).  Surveys were sent to the national presidents.  Very few responses were received.  Summaries of the limited feedback were shared:  Membership—a need to focus on connecting people, exchanges, and providing information; improve use of social media; involve new members. Communications—webpage is the main marketing tool externally; newsletter is very important, but need more member involvement in submitting newsletter articles.  Involvement/Participation: international conference and regional conferences continue to be important.  The Vice Presidents will follow-up with an additional request to non-responding chapters to complete the surveys.  The EC will review findings and take appropriate actions.  

Membership and Chapter Development

Olson-Sutton presented membership information and noted that the vote count sheet reflects current membership numbers by chapters as well as membership numbers for the past three years.  Individual membership for 2015-16 decreased by 42; collective membership decreased by 2.  Two chapters, Poland and Sweden, increased membership for 2015-16.

Olson-Sutton reported that Maria Evans, President of the Australian Chapter, has communicated that the Australian Chapter has been discontinued.  However, four of their former members have become SIEC international members, each for three years.  

Regarding the reactivation of the Estonian Chapter, communications with Kristo Krumm have continued and Krumm hopes to work toward reactivation of the Estonian Chapter.

For 2015-16, there were eleven international members from:  South Africa (1); Canada (4); Nigeria (3); and the Ukraine (3).  

Appointments and Elections 

Hans Dietrich, Germany, was selected by the German-speaking Chapters to serve as their Vice President to SIEC.  The Assembly approved the appointment of Dietrich as the German-speaking Vice President to the EC.  
General Secretary.  Bragadottir stated that one application had been received for the position of General Secretary:  Lila Waldman, US Chapter.  Due to a previous commitment, Waldman was not able to attend the conference.  Bragadottir stated that Waldman was a very good candidate and has been actively involved in SIEC activities at the chapter and the international levels. Waldman’s application and information has been shared with the Board.   The EC presented to the Assembly the appointment of Lila Waldman as General Secretary.  The Assembly approved the appointment of Lila Waldman to the position of General Secretary.   

Bragadottir welcomed Waldman to the EC.  Waldman will assume the position on September 1; Olson-Sutton will assist with the transition.

Other Business

SIEC Major Challenges.  Bragadottir stressed the need to continue to investigate and address SIEC’s future challenges.
Website Password.  Beginning October 1, 2016, the new password for the website will be:  siecisbe2017
Newsletter.  Tamra Davis has resigned as newsletter editor.  Bragadottir thanked Davis for all of her work as the editor.  The EC has appointed Judee Timm as the newsletter editor.  Delegates were requested to contribute articles and pictures for the newsletters.

The following deadlines for submitting material for the newsletters for 2016-17 are also listed on the website:

September 15, 2016

December 15, 2016

February 15, 2017

May 15, 2017
Adjournment

Bragadottir thanked the delegates for attending the meeting.  The meeting was adjourned at 12:00.
Respectfully submitted,

Judy Olson-Sutton
Judy Olson-Sutton, Ph.D.
SIEC General Secretary
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